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Minutes of the LPC Committee Meeting on 13th July 2015
Open Section of Minutes
Present:- Pete Szczepanski (PS), Dan Attry (DA), Diane Walker(DW),Stephen Noble (SN),  Vijay Lad (VL), Mohammed Mahroof(MM), Amjid Iqbal (AI), Abul Kashem (AK), Thomas Thomik (TT), Scot Taylor (ST), Dinesh Patel (DP), Gurvinder Singh Najran (GSN).
In attendance:- Jag Sangha (JS); Office of Public Health/Medicines Management, Michelle Dyoss  (MD); Dudley CPDO Clair Huckerby (CH); Pharmaceutical Adviser, Pharmaceutical Public Health Team, Sophie Pagett (SP);Smoking Cessation Advisor, Office of Public Health.
1. Welcome – DA welcomed the members and guests before opening the meeting at 14.00. He also welcomed and introduced everybody to GSN who is the new AIMp member of  Dudley LPC
2. Apologies - Matthew Cox, Lynn Rees.
3. Declarations of Interests – There were no declarations of interests for this meeting.

4. (a)Smoking Cessation Update- Sophie Pagett (SP)
                     SP informed the Committee that out of 50 pharmacies providing the
                     Dudley Stop Smoking Service, only 4 pharmacies had achieved target  
                     of 20 quitters or more. Q3 and Q4 were the worst figures for quitters.      
                    SP said that although the number of quitters has gone down, the quit
                    rate is still 57%. She advised Contractors to constantly promote  the      
                    service and get the pharmacy teams to ask every customer about their  
                    smoking status. Last year, there were a total of 464 quitters.
                     The pharmacy target is 20 quitters per year. This target has remained  
                     the same as last year’s target, which works out as 5 quitters per 
                     quarter. All pharmacies have received a letter regarding the change of
                     payment terms.
                     SP advised that to be part of the scheme, a Mental Health module and
                     Smoking Cessation module must be completed by the Contractor 
                     otherwise they would be in breach of contract. SP also commented    
                     that the E-Cigs trend is showing signs of falling off.
                     MM said that he had also noticed that there were fewer sales of E-Cigs    
                     at his pharmacy.
                     JS asked SP whether PharmOutcomes had been updated with the new        
                     schedule of payments. SP confirmed that it had been updated.
                    TT asked whether there were any future training dates for stop    
                     smoking. SP confirmed that there was a training date for advisors in        
                    November and it would be circulated soon.
                    VL enquired whether there were any available resources for  
                    pharmacies. SP confirmed that there were posters and also credit      
                    card sized advertising and appointment cards which could be put into     
                    prescription bags or given directly to the patient.
                    AK commented that there should be simple key concise messages on
                    these cards.
                    SP concluded with the advice that Champix appointments should be   
                    booked up in advance with a set date as this time of year, there was a   
                    risk that the accredited pharmacist may be away on vacation if the      
                    patient just drops in for further supplies of Champix.
               4. (b) 3rd Party Ordering- Jag Sangha (JS) and Clair Huckerby (CH)
                     JS said that this issue had been discussed previously at LPC meetings.
                     On 13th June 2015 at the Prescribing Subcommittee, 3rd Party   
                     Ordering was under discussion.  JS had prepared an options paper  
                     which proposed 5 options based on qualitative work carried out in 20
                     GP Practices by Practice Based Pharmacists. Evidence gathered from    
                     GP Practices indicated that in some cases that Repeat Prescriptions  
                     were being ordered too early, also there were missing prescriptions    
                     which needed replacements, medicines not needed being ordered,    
                     medicines being ordered when the patient was in hospital or had    
                     been deceased, medicines which had been stopped or discontinued   
                     by patient's GP were still being requested and medicines which were   
                     not required by the patient were being ordered.
                     JS ran through the options:
·         Option 1 was to do nothing.
·         Option 2 was to do an audit. 
·         Option 3 was to stop 3rd Party ordering 
·         Option 4 was to stop automatic ordering
·         Option 5 was to form a Working Group with LMC, CCG and LPC 
                      representation.
                      There are two key themes which need to be addressed around the    
                      3rd Party Ordering Scheme, JS said that firstly there was the issue of  
                    cost and waste of the medications being requested on prescription     
                    and dispensed and secondly there were concerns for the safety of the 
                    patient.
                    The recommendations from Public Health England (PHE) were  
                    Options 2 and 5. They wanted to obtain quantitative data. JS referred  
                    to a similar piece of work carried out by Luton CCG which led to the   
                    stopping of 3rd Party Ordering altogether.
                    On 14th July 2015, there will be another paper presented to the     
                    Prescribing Subcommittee looking at good practice. Each GP Practice  
                    is advised to review their repeat medication prescribing guidelines.  
                    GP Practices want to be more efficient moving forward and this piece  
                    of work is being supported by Keele University and trialed in 8 GP     
                    Practices. This work will be delivered by CSU. JS said that currently     
                    there is a big move towards de-prescribing medicines where      
                    appropriate. He also wanted to set up a Working Group which would   
                    develop an audit and run for 3 months from September to    
                    November 2015 and look at certain outcomes such as looking at the   
                    quantitative levels of medication wastage at the point of ordering. 
                    The audit should also identify where the waste is happening, is it  
                    down to the patients, carers or 3rd Party Ordering which is causing     
                    the problem. Both GP Practices and Pharmacies should review their   
                    own systems. JS stressed that there was a need to stem the volume 
                    and wastage growth of prescriptions and medicines and also have   
                    safety systems in place to protect the patient.
                    JS said that the Prescribing Subcommittee had three main questions      
                    for the Dudley LPC leadership:
1.       Which pharmacies do 3rd Party Ordering?
2.       Which pharmacies do repeat ordering/ express reordering?
3.       Whether there is written consent from carers or patients?
                    A fourth question JS proposed was the percentage of 3rd Party     
                    Ordering versus Prescription Collection from a Surgery and delivery  
                    alone.
                    Again, it was stressed that the Prescribing Subcommittee wanted the    
                    LPC to show leadership. JS said that the 3rd Party Ordering Service 
                    was not a commissioned service by the NHS and so was not a 
                    Contractual Service.
                    CH said that the CCG are taking a strong stance with 3rd Party     
                    Ordering and looking at it immediately. Their expectation is that the     
                    patient is contacted at least 48 hours before medication request to  
                    the surgery is made. The CCG fully supports GPs to stop repeat       
                    prescribing from surgeries and would like to centralise all repeat
                    prescribing which would be a radical change.  CH said pharmacies  
                    must not order repeat medication whilst patients are in hospital due
                    to the likelihood of medication changes to their treatment and not  
                    order medication for patients who are deceased. Her personal view  
                    was that it was not acceptable to order patient's medication two      
                    months in advance.
                    JS said that the Prescribing Subcommittee’s expectations were to 

                    Report back to them at September’s meeting.

                    DA said that the LPC wanted to work with the CCG to move forward 

                     and there was no justification for stopping repeat ordering of 

                     medication. He thought that Options 2 and 5 were sensible. DA 
                     commented that just like with EPSR2, work has come out of surgery

                     into the community. DA felt that it was not realistic to phone vast 

                     numbers of patients 48 hours before ordering their medication.

                     AI said that 28 day prescribing would reduce waste.

                     TT said that we have a duty to help CCG understand how express

                     ordering works. Patients come in to collect their prescription in 1-2 

                     months time. Following SOPs, the patient is asked if that is what they

                     ordered last time and whether there have been any changes to their 

                     medication. If changes have been made, then these are crossed out on

                     the prescription and not dispensed (ND) endorsed against the item so

                     it is not claimed for.

                     CH questioned whether all multiples operated this system.
                     TT replied that all multiples operate under strict SOPs.

                     JS said that if medications changed, it would not be a good idea to rely

                     on patients to tell a pharmacist or their team if any medications had 

                     changed and if it was busy in the pharmacy, the patient may even slip

                     through the net.

                     TT said that he was familiar with Lloyd’s pharmacy systems and it is 

                     stressed that the customer needs to be asked about any medication 

                     changes.
                     JS wanted to know how many pharmacies are operating these 

                     systems.

                     CH said that it was good having an audit happening but Contractors 

                     needed to use the guidance which the LPC had help develop on repeat 

                     ordering. CH wanted the LPC to write to all Contractors to take a lead

                     on this opportunity.

                     AI said that there was support from the LPC and the guidance was 
                     backed by the LPC.

                     DP said that ordering in advance needs to be at least 5 days in

                     advance as prescriptions take up to 48 hours to be produced. 

                     Pharmacists also take a lot of phone calls from patients which save 

                     the GPs having to take them. He also commented that Practice Based 

                     Pharmacists should keep the LPC informed of pharmacies and 

                     pharmacists not adhering to the rules.

                     CH said that she wanted to see the LPC take a proactive approach and 
                     inform its members how they should be handling the repeat ordering 

                     of medication.

                     AI suggested that LPC members could contact individual Contractors 

                     to iron  out bad practice. He felt that if pharmacy ordering of patient’s 

                     medication were to be withdrawn this would create a logistical 

                     nightmare for everyone.
                     CH also confirmed that the CCG were looking at out of pocket  

                     expenses

                     Some Multiples are charging 20% markup on ordering drugs such as 

                     Darbepoetin alfa. She said that it was important to show pharmacy in 
                    a good light.

                    TT said that GP practices are also doing good work by implementing 

                    training for their receptionists and clerks. He also commented that

                    Pharmacists don’t want to hand out medicines that will not be used.

                    VL said that GPs go to patient’s houses and see a lot of medicines 

                    wastage where the pharmacist has been asked by the patient to go and 
                    order their medication.

                    AI said that patients must be supported and take responsibility for 

                    their medicines. 
                    DW said that if an extra item appears by mistake on a patient’s

                    prescription, they believe that the GP wanted them to have it. If

                    pharmacists  could develop stronger relationships with the surgeries

                    to support pharmacists in situations like this and stop the patient from 
                    getting the unneeded medication.
                    AK commented that majority of large surgeries use 84 day prescribing. 
                    This would be better if changed to 28 days. If patient is stable then put

                    them on repeat dispensing. This would reduce wastage, save money 

                    and take the work load off GPs and Pharmacists.
                    CH said that GPs had concerns that when ETPR2 is implemented, that 

                    they would not be able to have adequate control of repeat dispensing.
                    JS replied that the prescriber is in control as he can look at the system 
                    and see what is being requested before authorizing the prescription.  
                    He also said that there was a recommendation to move to 28 day 

                    prescribing and that repeat dispensing was part of the Essential 

                    Services Contract.

                    TT said that on EMIS everything can be selected which is repeatable 
                    and the Reception staff and Clerks may do that to reduce work load.
                     VL said that all community pharmacists have a sense of responsibility 

                     towards patients and that is was important that all professions work 

                     together.
                     CH left the meeting at 14.55pm
                     JS said that the expectation was for the LPC to produce a report and 

                     report  back with data for the Prescribing Subcommittee ready for the 
                     next meeting to be held on 15th September 2015.

                     DA confirmed that the LPC would get a report to the Prescribing 

                     Subcommittee by September 2015.

                     TT asked whether it was possible to get a grant for a small pilot of 

                     Domiciliary MURs.

                     JS said that there was a form on the PSNC website to apply to do 

                     Domiciliary MURs.

                     That concluded that part of the agenda.

5. Flu Vaccination Update- Dan Attry (DA)
DA said that he was hoping that pharmacists in Dudley would be able to provide the flu vaccination the same as Arden, Hereford and Worcester. He said that Ash Bannerjee had had a meeting last Tuesday 7th July 2015 but DA hadn’t received or heard anything back since. DA had received an email from Mary White saying that the SLA and PGD had not been signed off yet but in principle it looks like the flu vaccination service had been agreed. He said that in Worcester the service would be starting on 17th September 2015 with all age groups being eligible to receive the flu vaccine.  Again DA said that he was just waiting for confirmation. 
As soon as DA gets any information, he will inform the Committee of what is happening.

6. Developing Community Pharmacists into Independent Prescribers- 
       Pete Szczepanski (PS)
       PS said that he had attended a meeting on 22nd June 2015 at St Chads in 
       Birmingham with Health Education West Midlands. They have to date 
       trained 107 pharmacists to become Independent Prescribers.  It is a six 
       month course which fast tracks the pharmacist to learn basic examination 
       skills and understand all the criteria in decision making when prescribing. 
       PS said that once the Community pharmacist had the prescribing 
       qualification, it was difficult to use in the Community setting and it would 
       be better utilized in a Primary Care setting. This created a problem of 
       training the work force only for them to then move on to a different 
       sector of pharmacy. There needed to be a defined career path in place for 

       Community pharmacists to go down this route.
       JS said that NHS England had announced £15 million to be spent over the 
       next three years recruiting clinical pharmacists. The RCGP and RPS have 
       got together to propose that there are lots of pharmacists out there who 
       can do a lot more in General Practice. In Dudley there is an Extended 
       Primary Care Development Scheme pilot being launched which will 
       involve 9 GP practices initially participating. The CCG have allocated 
       £100,000 to use to develop multidisciplinary teams. The CCG had 
       contacted all practices to see if there is any specific work streams that 
       they would like to allocate to pharmacists to undertake. JS also said that 
      looking at clinical roles, how can/will Independent Prescribers use their 
      skills after qualifying as they need to be attached to a prescribing budget 
      which rests with Primary Care.

      DA commented that if a patient was on a day discharge then there should 
      be a link with Community pharmacy for medication reconciliation.
      JS said that there was a role for IPs to do advanced MURs. The way the 

      allocated funding would work is that the NHS will pay 60% towards the 

      costs of employing a pharmacist in a GP practice in the first year, then 

      40% in the second year then 20% in the third year with a view to the 

      practice taking over full employment responsibilities in the fourth year.

      TT said that there was a greater realization that pharmacists were 

      capable of working in a Practice Based Role.

7. Falls Prevention and Bone Health Strategy- Pete Szczepanski (PS)
PS said that he had attended a Falls Prevention and Bone Health Strategy Stake Holders meeting on 1st July 2015. There were representative from all professions such as GPs, the Council, nurses, mental health services, right through to the voluntary sector and carers.  They discussed current pathways that a patient may follow if they have been subjected to a recent or numerous falls.  PS said that it was disappointing that pharmacy hadn’t really been thought about or given a role to play. At the meeting it was acknowledged that pharmacy should be utilized in some way, shape or form but at the time there was no defined role.
JS was also present at the same meeting and said that it was important that the LPC should be a stakeholder representing all of its Contractor members. JS said that Falls Prevention was initially commissioned by the PCT but now the Office of Public Health is responsible for its commissioning.. Mary Staples was the project manager who was trying to engage stakeholders and redevelop the Steering Group for Falls Prevention. Currently JS and MD are writing up an evaluation of the Slips and Trips Initiative. He said that there had been an excellent service delivered by pharmacy. JS said that the onus was on trying to prevent falls rather than treat them.

DA commented that we need to keep an eye on any developments and get representation.

PS said that he was on their mailing list and would keep the Committee informed of any developments.

8. PHP-P Report- Michelle Dyoss (MD)
MD gave an oral report of the last month’s initiatives she had arranged and participated in. She had been to a Think Pharmacy and HLP road show with another event arranged for 14.07.15. The previous road shows had a lot of alcohol interventions and weight management facilitation. MD attended a Get Connected event in Wordsley and there is another one arranged for November. At the road shows for HLPs, there is a questionnaire for people to fill out about whether people have heard of HLPs.
MD attended a Do It Right Dudley event aimed at promoting using your pharmacy first and also promoting the Pharmacy First Scheme.

DA commented that all GP Surgeries in Dudley are eligible to take part in the Pharmacy First Scheme for their patients but there are a number of surgeries who still aren’t aware of it.
JS said that the Pharmacy First Formulary is due to be relaunched on 1st October 2015 and the problem up to now has been the lack of promotion from NHS England.

MD informed the Committee that Area Managers meetings will now be held quarterly. Also she said that Healthy Living Opticians are being launched with the first one scheduled for 27th July 2015. MD said that there was a Chlamydia training event at 7pm on 30th July 2015 at Brierley Hill and an EHC training course on 21st July 2015 at 7pm at the same venue and if anyone was interested to email her with numbers attending.
That concluded MD’s report.

9. Medicines management/ Office of Public Health Report- Jag Sangha (JS)
JS said that he had no further comments to make as a lot of his agenda had been covered in the previous sections.

10. Committee Meetings: 

(a) Area Clinical Effectiveness: Vijay Lad (VL)

VL said that the next meeting was on 23/7/15 between 13.00-15.00 at St James Medical Practice so he would need someone to volunteer to step in.
(b) Prescribing Subcommittee- Dinesh Patel (DP)
DP said that the discussions from the previous meeting of the Prescribing Subcommittee had been covered in Section 4.b. DP advised that he was due to attend another meeting on Tuesday 14th July 2015.

(C) Primary Care Development Group- Thomas Thomik (TT)
TT said that there was a discussion about continuity of services as what would happen if a GP retires or moves on. What actions are in place to manage this gap in service provision. Pharmacy should be able to help and support by operating the Pharmacy First Minor Ailments Scheme. TT said that he encouraged GPs to have greater engagement with the Pharmacy First Minor Ailments Scheme. He also said that Sandwell and West Birmingham have been selected to be a Vanguard site for a new model of care for training and excellence.
TT commented that they were looking at ways of utilizing Practice Based Pharmacists more effectively by extending their role in order to tackle workload issues i.e. complete discharge paperwork and treat and monitor patients with long term conditions. The Primary Care Development Committee also discussed having robust repeat prescribing systems in place.

TT said that the next meeting was on Friday 17th July 2015 between 13.00-15.00 at Brierley Hill Health and Social Care Centre in the Orange room but he was struggling to find locum cover for himself due to it being Eid but he would advise the Committee if he definitely couldn’t attend.

VL commented that to have a robust repeat dispensing system, 84 days supply was too long and if patients’ medication were to change during this time frame then Community pharmacists would be held accountable.
JS said that Community pharmacists should be doing more repeat dispensing and once guidelines for 28 days supply were implemented this should increase the amount of patients on repeat dispensing. He also commented with ETPR2 implementation across Dudley, this also increases the likelihood of increasing the number of patients on repeat dispensing medication.

(c) ETPR2 Steering Group- Pete Szczepanski (PS)
PS advised the Committee that there had been no more formal ETPR2 Steering Group meetings since the last LPC Committee meeting but he received weekly reports about which surgeries were live or planning to go live and forwarded the list on to all the Committee members.
JS said that he had had feedback from the two live sites and the general consensus is that GPs like ETPR2 but he appreciated that it involved a lot more work for pharmacists. He said that GPs may not necessarily be concerned about pharmacist’s workloads as they were concentrating on their own workload and vice versa. JS suggested that when repeat dispensing tokens are printed off at the surgery, they should be given to the pharmacist so the bar codes can be zapped and reduce paper wastage.

DW said that she was concerned with sending a patient out of a surgery with a token as the original nominated pharmacy may lose the patient to another pharmacy as the token can be taken to any pharmacy where the patient nomination could be changed over.

TT asked PS to recirculate Smart Card details about where to obtain them from again to all Contractors. PS agreed to do so.

VL commented that Schedule 2 and 3 Controlled Drugs can’t be received by ETPR2 prescriptions as the software provider needs to update their systems.
11.  A.O.B
DA set the date for the next LPC meeting for Monday 14th September 2015 at 15.00 followed by the AGM in the evening.
Signed by the Chairman . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
Date:  14th  September 2015 . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
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